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1 INTRODUCTION
Welcome to Tingwall Primary School.  The purpose of this booklet is to help provide you with as much information as possible as your child starts school with us.  You will find even more information in our school handbook which can be found on our school website at :

blogs.glowscotland.org.uk/sh/tingwallprimaryschool.  
Everything applies equally to girls and boys.  Please feel free to approach staff if you have any further queries.
Starting school is a very big step for both parents and children and can be an anxious time for both.  We aim to make your child’s first days at school a positive and memorable experience.

We hope that the information provided is both useful and helpful and we look forward to working with you.

Yours sincerely

Mags Birrell
Head Teacher

2  SCHOOL DAY FOR P1
Morning
9.00 am -
12.25 pm

Afternoon
1.30 pm -
3.00 pm

Snack
10.40 am -
10.50 am

Morning break
10.50 am -
11.05 am

3  WHAT SHOULD YOUR CHILD WEAR?
Tingwall Primary School has a uniform, the wearing of which is optional.  It consists of two styles of hoodie with a logo, available in a range of colours, to be worn with dark trousers or skirt of your choice.  Please bring a waterproof jacket every day, whatever the weather.  You may wish to leave an older waterproof or coat in school to be worn for outdoor learning activities.  All jackets should have a loop for hanging on a peg.  It is particularly important, in the interests of safety, that pupils have footwear which is suitable for playing on climbing frames etc.  You may also want to leave a pair of rubber boots at the school.  Everything should be clearly labelled with your child’s name.
4  WHAT DOES YOUR CHILD HAVE TO BRING? (and what not to bring!)

Your child will need:
· A pencil case with pencil, rubber, glue stick and colouring pens/pencils.
· A t-shirt, shorts and gym shoes (preferably slip-on type or with Velcro fastening, not laces) inside a bag.  You may also want to put in a spare set of clothes in case of accidents.
Please try to wear ‘easy to change’ clothes on PE days.

· A painting apron.  An old blouse or shirt with elasticated cuffs is adequate but must be renewed to allow for growth.
· A coat everyday whatever the weather.
These will stay in school during term time but will be sent home at the end of term for laundering.

Please ensure that all personal possessions are clearly labelled with your child’s name, especially school uniforms!
We will provide a homework folder to keep the homework diary, letters from school and reading books/homework in.  Please check this daily.
Children should be discouraged from bringing in toys and only do so when it is their turn to for ‘show and tell’.

Party invitations for distribution must not be brought to school unless the whole class is being invited.

Home bakes cannot be brought into school to be shared with other pupils due to Health and Safety legislation.

5  COAT PEGS

Each child will be allocated a peg marked with his/her name.  Please make sure your child’s coat / jacket has a loop for hanging it up.

6  SCHOOL LUNCHES

Lunch break is from 12.25 to 1.30 pm with P1 eating first each day with a ten-minute staggered rota for the other three classes.

The canteen cannot cater for a multitude of individual diets but if your child is allergic to specific foods please indicate this on the enrolment form.  The menu can be found on the website.
Lunches are free for P1-P5 pupils. 

7  MILK
Milk is available each day at a cost of £1.00 per week and payment is collected per term in advance.

8  MORNING SNACK / HEALTH AND WELLBEING
Your child can bring a healthy snack to eat at morning break.  All pupils sit in their classrooms at 10.40 am to eat their snack, which also gives them the opportunity to address one of the Health and Wellbeing outcomes: ‘I value the opportunities I am given to make friends and be part of a group in a range of situations.’  HWB 0.14a, 1.14a, 2.14a’.  A supervisor is present.

9  PLAYTIME

Playtime is from 10.50 to 11.05 am when children are encouraged to go outside for fresh air and exercise.  A playground supervisor is in attendance during intervals.  We have grass and tarred surfaces where children are expected to play on dry days and pupils should always bring a coat or jacket to school.  There is a public play park within the school grounds.  A note should be sent to school if you feel your child needs to stay indoors.
10  ABSENCE REPORTING
Home is the best place if a child is unwell.  In the case of sickness or diarrhoea it is recommended that children do not return to school until 48 hours after symptoms have ceased.  This advice is offered to alleviate any unnecessary distress and prevent further spread of infection.

It is better for everyone that when a child is to be absent from school for any reason, we are informed as early as possible.  Please phone the school before 9.30 am on the first day of absence.
Should your child be absent from school, you are asked to explain the reason for the absence.  There is a requirement from the Scottish Government for all schools to record absences specifically by type and your assistance in achieving this would be appreciated. 
Nationally and locally the move is towards ensuring that parents, together with schools, all know the whereabouts of children at all times during the day, but especially at the start of the school day.  Therefore, we ask that if your child is not going to attend school on a given day, you contact the school before 9.30 am (calls can be taken from 8.45 am).  This is only necessary on the first day of absence.  You can, of course, still advise us of planned absences in advance.  Where the school does not receive notification from parents the school secretary will endeavour to contact parents by 11.00 am to confirm the whereabouts of their children.  An escalation process whereby the secretary informs the Head Teacher of unexplained absences after 11.00 am will be in place.  The Head Teacher will then decide upon the most appropriate action to take given the individual circumstances.

11  FAMILY HOLIDAYS

Circular No 5/03 from the Scottish Executive states that family holidays are to be classified as ‘unauthorised absence’ from school, unless there are exceptional circumstances.

12  REQUESTS FOR LEAVE OF ABSENCE

All requests for leave of absence for medical, dental or optical appointments should be addressed to the class teacher.  All other requests should be made to the Head Teacher by completing a form which is available from the office or our website.

13  COLLECTING YOUR CHILD DURING SCHOOL HOURS

On arrival at the school parents are asked to report to the secretary before collecting their child for an appointment and to ensure that a member of staff knows when your child has returned to school.
14  EMERGENCY CONTACT

We ask that you give us the phone number of a grandparent, aunt, friend or neighbour for us to contact if need be, in case of emergency or accident.  Please keep the school informed of any change of address and telephone number and keep us up to date with your work phone number and mobile number.

15  MEDICINE

For pupils carrying and administering their own medication in school, parents must complete the school form MSD3, which is available from the school office.  This gives us specific details about the medicine your child is carrying and the ailment it should be used to treat.  Please ensure any medication your child is carrying is marked clearly with their name.  
If a member of staff is required to administer medication it is necessary for a parent to complete the school form MSD1 in advance.  Medication must be delivered to and collected from school by an adult.
16  GRANTS

Grants are available for clothing.  Guidance and an application form can be found on Shetland Islands Council’s website.

The direct link is:

http://www.shetland.gov.uk/education/hpc_clothing_grants_and_free_school_meals.asp
17  HOW CAN YOU HELP TO PREPARE YOUR CHILD FOR SCHOOL?

To encourage language development

Talk about:

· Things you do together and why you’re doing them

· What your child does at nursery or playgroup

· What you see in the street, garden, countryside etc

· The shops you go into and what you buy

· Notices, street and road signs and what they mean.

Read together:

· Sharing storybooks is the best preparation for reading that your child could have

· Visit the local library

· Choose books and comics carefully

· Explain how to handle books (starting from the front, reading print from left to right etc)

· Talk about what you are reading, ask questions and discuss pictures

· Re-read favourite stories allowing your child to join in

· Play ‘I Spy’.

Reading: 

Please bear in mind that your child will not get a reading book on the first day!  During the first few weeks of school children work at a variety of pre-reading activities in preparation for their first reading book, which they will get when they are ready.  It would be appreciated if you could listen to your child read the pages which have already been prepared in school and sign as indicated within their homework diary.

When discussing the alphabet with your child please use the letter sounds e.g. “aaa” as in “a” for “apple”.

Rhymes are a useful preparation for learning letter sounds, can help children to speak more clearly and help develop listening and memory skills.

Homework:

In Primary 1, pupils will generally have short tasks to complete at home every night.  This reinforces what we have been doing in school that day.  This is an important way to support your child and your help and input here is crucial for your child’s development.  Please return the homework in your child’s blue homework folder every day.

To encourage mathematical awareness:

· Discuss the size of things; big, small, tall, short

· Use place words; in front of, behind, between

· Use words such as heavy, light, more, less, many, few

· Make sure they know the colour names

· Say number rhymes and nursery rhymes

· Count together

· Set the table, one plate for each member of the family etc

· Share out e.g. sweets

· Sort out buttons, counters, beads.

To encourage writing skills:

It is probably best to leave the formal teaching of writing to the school as children may form incorrect writing habits which are difficult to correct.  However please do encourage your child to:

· Use pencils, crayons, chalk, pens

· Make patterns

· Draw pictures

· Colour in

· Paint

· Do ‘dot to dot’
· Do a variety of fine motor activities such as playdough, threading & Lego
· Write if they wish to.  See enclosed sheet for correct formation.

All these activities develop the hand control necessary for flowing writing.
To encourage independence:

· Encourage your child to do things for him/herself at home

· Make sure your child knows how to use the toilet properly (flushing after use, then washing hands)  

· Make sure your child can blow their nose, dispose of the tissue and wash their hands
· Encourage your child to be independent when using the toilet
· Encourage your child to be tidy and put things away

· Encourage your child to look after his/her belongings, e.g. gloves, hats, toys

· Encourage your child to dress themselves, e.g. fasten the zip on their jacket 

It will make life at school a lot easier for your child if they can do some of these things themselves.  However, impress on your child that there is always an adult at school they can ask for help or speak to.
To encourage positive relationships with others:

· Encourage your child to share toys, games etc

· Talk about the importance of taking turns

· Discuss why some things are right and other things are wrong

· Explain why rules are needed for everyone’s safety e.g. Don’t throw stones; Don’t kick or punch others

· Encourage your child to listen to others

· Encourage your child to use good manners, e.g. say ‘please’, ‘thank you’, ‘excuse me’, etc.

18  FIRST DAY AT SCHOOL

Try to start your day in a calm relaxed way.  Your child will have met their teacher on the pre-school visits, will know most of their new classmates and will have spent some time in the classroom, so should feel quite confident about starting school.

The teacher will welcome you into the classroom where you can settle your child to play at an activity.  It is best to then leave, reminding your child that you’ll see them after school.

If your child is tearful try to stay calm and enlist the help of the teacher who will be able to comfort and distract your child, often more easily if you’re not there.  This may be upsetting for you, so please feel welcome to wait nearby, just out of sight, until we can reassure you that all is well.

19  HOME-TIME ARRANGEMENTS

If there is a change to the usual arrangements, please inform the school by sending a note, rather than writing in the homework dairy, as this notification needs to go to the school office.  If your child is going to use school transport it is up to you to establish with the transport operator that a space is available and include this information in your note.  If home-time arrangements need to be altered during the day, please telephone the school before 12.30 pm as emails may only be dealt with after the school day.

20  THE CURRICULUM

The curriculum is based on the Experiences and Outcomes as outlined in the Curriculum for Excellence which has the aims of developing successful learners, confident individuals, responsible citizens and effective contributors.

The focus of work undertaken at this stage is on Active Learning in a stimulating environment.

Specialist teachers in PE, music and art support the class teacher in delivering the curriculum.

We have weekly assemblies when the whole school meets together and a guest speaker such as the local minister are regularly invited.
Circle Time sessions are taught regularly.  Circle Time activities aim to promote better relationships and more positive behaviour.  The following Golden Rules are introduced and encouraged and it would be helpful if you could reinforce these at home:

21  BEHAVIOUR / GOLDEN RULES

The system of Golden Time (the time on a Friday afternoon when children are free to choose from a range of activities) is the mechanism for promoting positive behaviour in school.  These are the moral values agreed by everyone that inform and develop the ‘culture’ of the school.   They are as follows:

           Do be gentle

Do not hurt anybody


Do be kind and helpful
Do not hurt people’s feelings


Do work hard

Do not waste your or other people’s time


Do look after property
Do not waste or damage things


Do listen to people  
Do not interrupt


Do be honest

Do not cover up the truth

Breaches of the rules result in a child’s name being placed on the ‘sad face’ in the classroom with the loss of blocks of 5 minutes free play.  Re-enforcing these Golden Rules at home will emphasise to pupils the importance placed on them. We also have some practical safety rules such as:   
No running in school

No chewing gum in school

No throwing snowballs

The use of mobile phones is not permitted during the school day.

No fighting/physical violence

Swearing in school is not tolerated. Pupils who use bad language or engage in fighting / physical violence (need for instant sanctions) will miss 15 minutes of their break time.  Further information can be found in the school’s Positive Behaviour Policy’.
22  PARENT / TEACHER CONTACT

During the school year you will be given appointments for parents’ evenings when you will be able to discuss your child’s progress with the class teacher in November, with a written Interim Report in December.  Optional appointments will be offered in March and June with an end of year report in June. 
Please contact the class or Head Teacher if you have any problems or concerns.

23  SECURITY

The school has a security system in operation.  External doors are locked whilst pupils are in class.  Visitors to the school during class times should use the main entrance where a buzzer is fitted just inside the main door.  Visitors should report to the secretary.

24  SEVERE WEATHER CLOSURE

It would be appreciated if you could listen to the radio on days when you think that the school may remain closed e.g. due to snow.  SIBC broadcasts announcements every 15 minutes from 7.00 am.  This information may also be shared on ClassDojo.
25  PARENT HELPERS

We value our partnership with parents and appreciate any help that you can offer e.g. helping on school trips, accompanying pupils on the bus to swimming lessons, helping with the crèche on Parents’ Evenings etc.

The Protecting Vulnerable Groups Scheme (PVG Scheme) helps to ensure that those who have regular contact with children through paid and unpaid work do not have a known history of harmful behaviour.  Parent Helpers must be PVG Disclosed.
When you apply to become a member, a check is carried out to confirm that you are not barred from working with children (e.g. convictions, cautions, children’s hearings findings, other relevant information from the Police).

A certificate is issued after all checks have been cleared.  It does not cost anything to become a PVG Scheme member when you apply to help at school.

If you would like to help us on occasion but are not PVG Disclosed please contact the school to request an application form.  Instructions will be included with the form.
Please inform the school once you have received your certificate so we can ensure you are on our list of helpers.

We hope your child’s school days at Tingwall will be happy and successful and that they will enjoy the varied and interesting curriculum that is on offer.
